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It is a great honor for me to be chosen by your class to be Teacher of the Year and to speak at this joyous event at which we celebrate your many accomplishments, your hard work, your bright futures, and your commitment to public health.  You did not go into public health to become rich.  You entered public health because you care about people and the world you live in and you want to do something worthwhile with your lives.

We can also celebrate recent achievements in public health, which are impressive.  We have new vaccines against human papilloma virus and herpes zoster virus.  We have reduced the costs of HIV medications so that access is increasing in the developing world.  And we have contained the SARS epidemic, to name a few.   
But any celebration on Memorial Day 2007, particularly a celebration of public health, must be tempered by the catastrophe of the war in Iraq.  On this Memorial Day, let us hold in our thoughts the thousands of Americans killed and maimed, the amputees, the mentally anguished, those whose lives have been shattered.  And let us hold equally in our thoughts the tens of thousands of Iraqis killed and maimed, the several million Iraqi refugees, the dead children, the orphans, the tortured and mistreated, those Iraqi lives that also have been shattered. 

More than half a trillion dollars have been committed to this senseless destruction, funds that might have been used to meet human needs, including public health, at home and around the world.  Here at Yale School of Public Health, we have suffered the effects of reduced federal funding for public health research.

Although it is not usually framed in these terms, the war in Iraq represents a public health disaster on many levels.  As you have learned, public health is much broader than medicines, vaccines, and epidemic control, as important as these are.  Public health is what we do collectively, on the local, national, and global levels, to ensure conditions in which people can be healthy.  Certainly peace is one of those conditions.  Public health requires a world system of collective security with a strong bias toward settling conflicts by diplomacy, based on the force of evidence and ideas.  By choosing brute military force in Iraq, the U.S. government struck a blow against such a world system.  This was a grave setback to public health.
For people to be healthy, we also must ensure environmental sustainability.  While the rationale for the war keeps changing, it is reasonable to surmise that one important motivation, although unstated, is strategic geopolitical control of the huge Middle East oil reserves, which will allow continued profligate burning of fossil fuels.  Dr. James Hansen, a prominent climate scientist, warned last year that to avoid dangerous climate change “we have at most ten years – not ten years to decide upon action, but ten years to alter fundamentally the trajectory of global greenhouse emissions.”  The Iraq war represents just the opposite – a strategic commitment to oil, with the resultant dangerous climate change, which might well become the central public health disaster of this century.
Finally, for people to be healthy, we must ensure economic justice.  Yet we send our poor and working class youth to be slaughtered in Iraq to allow the rest of us to continue to burn oil without limits and destroy the planet.

What an absurd situation we are in!   But there is hope – and that hope is you – your energy, your idealism, your commitment to public health.  So let us celebrate, and let us commit ourselves to a broad vision of public health resting on the pillars of peace, environmental sustainability, and economic justice.  I’m counting on you, and I wish you all the best.
